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St Nicholas Church, Shepperton 

Annual Parochial Church Meeting 

and Election of Churchwardens 

Sunday 19th April 2015 in the Church at 11.30am 

Agenda 

Item 

 

1 Apologies for absence 

2 Election of Churchwardens 

3 Minutes of the APCM held on Monday 31st March 2014 

4 Matters arising 

5 Summary of the activities of the PCC during 2014-2015 

6 Churchwardens’ Fabric Report 2015 

7 Presentation of the Accounts for 2014 and Forecast for 2015 

8 Appointment of Auditor 

9 The Parish Centre – Chairman’s Report 

10 Electoral Roll Officer’s Report 

11 Verbal update regarding the Spelthorne Deanery Synod 

12 Other Church Group/Committee Reports 

13 The Rector’s Reflections 

14 Elections to the Parochial Church Council (3 members) 

15 Elections to the Deanery Synod (3 members) 

16 Election of Sidespersons  

17 Any Other Business (previously notified) 
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St Nicholas Church, Shepperton 

Minutes of Annual Parochial Church Meeting 

held on Monday 31st March 2014 

 
The Rector, the Revd Chris Swift, presided.  There were approximately 25 parishioners 
recorded as being present and the meeting opened with a prayer.  There not being a 
need to elect a Churchwarden this year, the Rector asked the meeting to prayerfully 
consider this role for 2015. 
 
1 Apologies for absence were received from Angela Enock-Shore, Kathy Hodge, 

Doris and Ken Neville-Davies, Nicky Addy, Jo and John Child, Pat Davidson, Wendy 
Turner, Ann Parkin, Beryl Hawkins, Yvonne and Edward McMahon, Jenny and Neal 
Adolphus and Kay and Trevor Stapleton. 

 
2 The Minutes of the APCM held on 16th April 2013 were considered. 
 
3 Matters arising 
 Sylvia Carter asked where things stand with the Safeguarding role and the Rector 

reported that unfortunately Caroline Button had had to resign from this 
important post due to ill health.  Janice Wetherell is our Children’s Champion but 
we do still need to appoint a new Safeguarding Officer.  The Rector mentioned he 
has someone in mind to approach but asked the meeting for their thoughts on 
anyone that may be suitable.  This is a role that is not just about children but all 
vulnerable people within our community. 

 
 Ken Neville-Davies (via email) wished to ask the Rector about an update on the 

progress that is being made on his job description as discussed at the last APCM. 
 The Rector responded by saying that there isn’t any update. He wonders if there is 

any great will to create a job description for the incumbent; the unease perhaps 
being that if the Rector is no longer considered as the person to whom things fall, 
then who will be? 

 
 The approval of the Minutes was proposed by Sylvia Carter and seconded by the 

Revd Harold Nicholson and that being the case were duly signed and dated. 
 
4 The Summary of the Activities of the PCC was received by the meeting 
 
 Matters arising 
 Maggie Hammond wished to know more about the 11.15 Eucharist.  Pamela Barrie 

said it was all written here with the material coming from Common Worship.  They 
had started by paring everything back but then to include all the elements that 
are considered necessary to ensure it is a proper Eucharist, such as, for example, 
the Collect of the day in modern language.  It is led by a lay person, with the clergy 
undertaking key roles at the absolution and the Eucharistic prayer, and both 
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parents and children participating in other areas.  It was noted what a real bonus 
the ‘band’ has provided. 

 Richard Walsh asked how the Eucharist had gone done with the regular 11.15 
service attenders and Pamela was happy to report that they had welcomed it. 
Many came from a Eucharistic background and this suited them very well since 
they had missed taking communion because they did not attend the 9.30 service 
for various reasons.  Margaret Bennet asked if numbers had increased and it was 
thought that they had.  Some people attend from the 9.30 service.  The Rector 
said there was a real sense of the whole church community being involved in 
offering this service now, so that it felt more “democratic” - and that, looking 
forward, the 9.30 service might learn from the 11.15. 

 
 Elizabeth Greenwood said that, out of necessity, the PCC is largely confined to 

those who attend the 9.30 service and this does trouble her since the PCC are 
discussing the whole church.  There are many other facets of our communal life 
which are just as much about church as the main 9.30 service i.e. Messy Church. 

 
 Fiona Stevens asked whether there was any update on the current Stewardship 

Campaign and the Rector responded that it was still too early to say – hopefully 
information will be available mid-May. 

 
5 The Churchwardens’ Fabric Report was read by Howard Watson/Sylvia Carter 
 
 Matters arising 
 Howard reported that two weeks ago the Heritage Lottery Fund had 

unfortunately said that our bid was not successful.  However, our application was 
perfectly valid and very good, and the only thing stopping HLF giving us a grant 
was an overall lack of money available for church projects.  The HLF have 
suggested we apply again, using the same bid, but to look more carefully at the 
community outcomes.  Howard, the Rector and others will be meeting with the 
HLF next week to ascertain exactly what this means.  In order to support another 
application, Matt Cooper has successfully applied and got us on the HLF At Risk 
Buildings Register.  This is very good news in that it means we are automatically 
put higher up the list and HLF cannot ignore us.  We can make another bid at the 
end of May and would hope to hear in November.  A Restoration Fund leaflet has 
gone out this month with Shepperton News to aid communication further. 

 Richard Walsh asked if we had started to spend the Surrey County Council grant 
(£3000) and it was noted that we had spent sums on architects’ fees. 

 It was noted that the donation from the members of the Mothers’ Union had 
come from them in an individual and personal capacity, and not as an 
organisation. 

 The Inspecting architect has retired and Ian Angus of Carden & Godfrey has been 
appointed, on the recommendation of the Archdeacon and with the approval of 
the DAC. We should definitely have a quinquennial inspection this year as we are 
overdue anyway.  The Diocese pays for this and the inspection will probably raise 
some other issues. 
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 Howard reported that Mike Betchley is a lot better since the report had been 
written and is keen to take up the Chair role of the Fabric Committee.  Julia Jelly 
will act as Vice-Chair in order to aid the process. 

 
 
6 Presentation of the Accounts for 2013 
 The Rector wished to thank Valerie Ralph who had previously been looking after 

the accounts until July 2013 when Geoffrey Jones kindly took over the role. 
 

Geoffrey reported that the outturn for the General Fund, with an excess of 
receipts over payments and a balance of £8,500 was satisfactory. However, this 
figure hides the underlying trend for payments to exceed receipts. But for 
exceptional measures in 2012 and in 2013, which cannot be repeated, the balance 
in the Fund at the end of 2013 would have been £1,400. 
 
In 2014, starting with a favourable balance, but facing a deficit of nearly £7,000, 
we could be down to £1,600 by the end of the year without the 15% increase in 
regular giving that has been asked for. Thus the current Stewardship Campaign 
managed by John Child is vital.  It was noted how successful the Friends of St 
Nicholas had been in supporting the church fabric and restoration – a total of 
£8230 to date. 

 
 Maggie Hammond wondered whether the increase in collections was due to the 

11.15 Service but that is not the case – the increase is primarily from weddings and 
baptisms.  There is still work to be done to encourage the 11.15 congregation to 
give via regular donations.  Maggie also queried why the church running costs 
have dropped and Geoffrey explained this was a one-off scenario due to the 
insurance now being paid by monthly instalments. 

 
 Margaret Bennet asked if the collections from Messy Church go into the general 

collection fund but Geoffrey confirmed they are credited to the Children & 
Families’ Worker Fund.  Margaret also wondered what is happening with ALMA 
and Mozambique Fund, and the Rector said although we had rather lost touch 
with Mozambique a new priest, Fr Dinis, is now in situ and that a trip to Milange is 
being arranged for September.  The Rector hopes to return with a firm proposal 
regarding the funds available. 

 
 The Accounts and Treasurer’s Report were proposed by Julia Jelly and seconded 

by Maggie Hammond.   The meeting thanked Geoffrey Jones for his diligence in 
preparing the accounts. 

 
7 Appointment of Auditor 
 The appointment of Tom Forsyth as our independent examiner was proposed by 

Margaret Bennet and seconded by Janice Wetherell.  It was noted Tom is happy 
to examine the 2014 accounts but could not commit further at the time of writing. 
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8 The Parish Centre – Manager’s Report 
 Howard Watson reported that the Parish Centre is running at a deficit of £3-4000 

per year and this could easily be covered by a new all day Friday booking such as 
Fairways.  Pamela asked what level of Public Liability Insurance we had, and 
Howard said it was high and would check the precise amount.  Pamela was aware 
of many groups who are always looking for meeting venues. Richard Walsh 
suggested it would be good to know exactly what space is available and the 
associated hire charges.  Perhaps advertise in Shepperton News? 

 
 Although the Parish Centre is running at a loss, it was noted that there are funds 

in reserve but that we cannot continue denuding them indefinitely.   The accounts 
will be with Kathy Hodge soon for independent examination.  Howard stressed 
the need for new people to join the Parish Centre Management Committee and 
would welcome hearing from anyone. 

 
 Fiona Stevens asked who is responsible for taking the bookings for the Centre and 

Guy confirmed it is him in the first instance but that any of the volunteers or Linda 
Lane should be able to help.   Fiona confirmed that that hadn’t been her 
experience. 

 
 The Rector said that Linda has made a good start and is on a steep learning curve 

in her new role. We should look at a review of the post in May.  Hilary Dyer has 
offered to be part of this process.  Linda should be used with the right priority 
level in order that she is confident about what she is doing.  Johnny Kilhams asked 
whether the review had been mentioned at her appointment and it had. 

 
9 The Electoral Roll Officer’s Report 
 The Roll had increased to 270 and the report was accepted by the meeting. 
 
10 Report from the Deanery Synod 
 The Report was received.  The Rector noted that our Area Dean is leaving his post 

and will be going to a new parish in the Autumn.  
 
11 Other Church Group/Committee Reports 
 It was accepted that the various reports were read and received.  Without 

showing any particular favouritism, it was noted how everyone was thrilled with 
the music at St Nicholas, that Messy Church was being very well run with 
wonderful content and atmosphere (but could do with more hands to help on a 
number of levels), the Friends of St Nicholas have been a marvellous support, and 
the Mothers’ Union is an important practical and prayerful presence. 

 
 Margaret Bennet wished it to be noted that Young Church is still very under-

staffed. Janice Wetherell wondered whether we could advertise for volunteers, 
but that, it was noted, would mean seriously addressing the Safeguarding 
question.  Who would gather this and other vacancy information?  This was 
thought to be an important brief but one that should be actually held by 
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someone.  Jane Davies and Nicky Addy, who work in this area, were asked if they 
would discuss this further. 

 
12 The Rector’s Reflections 
 These were taken as read but the Rector wished to add how very glad he is to be 

taking the Eucharist into the school and to the 11.15 service, reaching people 
whom we would not otherwise be encountering.  This is something he has 
wanted to do for years.  It is very much about offering the sacramental gift that is 
deeply a part of our communal life to new people in an appropriate form and 
manner, rather than giving them something less than we seek for ourselves. We 
must not lose a whole Eucharistic culture because we aren’t willing to share it, 
and do so in an experimental, imaginative and inclusive manner. 

 
 Janice Wetherell said some people think we are a very exclusive club, but really 

we are open to everyone and are not pompous about it.  We must be aware of the 
dangers of friendship groups all having coffee together after services and leaving 
other people on the outside! 

 
 
13 Elections to the Parochial Church Council 
 The Rector thanked Jane Davies who has completed her three year term. 
 
 The following offered to stand for election:- 
 
 Guy Blythman 
  Proposed by John Howard and seconded by Elaine Howard 
 
 Carole Walsh 
  Proposed by Pam Powell and seconded by Margaret Stevens 
 
 Pam Powell 
  Proposed by Carole Walsh and seconded by Margaret Stevens 
 
 Maggie Hammond 
  Proposed by Carole Walsh and seconded by Sheelagh Watson 
 
 The Rector asked the meeting to elect these people for the full 3 year term which 

was accepted. 
 
 
14 Elections to the Deanery Synod 
 The Rector said he was not proposing anyone should be elected specifically to the 

Deanery Synod but rather that if the PCC are willing we look to the PCC 
membership for 5 of those people to have dual membership.   This will be 
proposed at the first meeting of the newly formed PCC. 
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15 Election of Sidespersons 
 The Churchwardens confirmed that currently we do have enough people but that 

any cancellations and changes must be organized amongst people themselves. 
 Mark Bunnell and John Bradbury are to be added.  Thus the following were 

elected en bloc – proposed by Sylvia Carter and seconded by Carole Walsh. 
 
  
  

Neal Adolphus Jenny Adolphus Alan Barber Gaynor Barber 

Colin Barnard Kathy Crawford Pat Davidson Jane Davies 

Peter Davies Carole Harrison Jimmy Harrow Ann Parkin 

Hilary Dyer Bill Rawcliffe Jean Rawcliffe Diane Roberts 

Carole Walsh Sheelagh Watson Sheila Spear Susan Smith 

Angela E -Shore Steve Pratt Liane Betchley Norma Kent 

Katrina Zolyniak Jan Zolyniak Mark Bunnell John Bradbury 

 
 
16 Any Other Business 
 Maggie Hammond wished to confirm that the old website is currently not being 

updated as it is not possible to update everything as smoothly as before, for 
example uploading the Sunday sermons. Johnny Kilhams is designing a new 
website which should go live after Easter. 

 
 Maggie also requested help in setting up the recording equipment in the pulpit for 

the sermon as it is proving difficult for her to juggle this role with being ready for 
the choir. 

 
 And finally, the Rector asked the meeting not to hold any concerns from one 

APCM to the next, but rather to raise any issues that people felt were significant 
as soon as they arose, either with him or with the Wardens 

 
  
 
 There being no other business, the APCM closed with The Grace at 9.45pm. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 Signed…………………………………………………. Dated……………………….. 
 
 
 



9 | P a g e  
 

St Nicholas Church – Annual Report for 2014-2015 

 

The PCC has the responsibility of co-operating with the incumbent, the Revd Christopher 
Swift, in promoting in the parish the whole mission of the Church, pastoral, evangelistic, 
social and ecumenical.  It also has overall responsibility for the Parish Centre but has 
delegated the day-to-day running of the Centre to a Management Committee.  

Membership 

During the year the following served as members of the PCC: 

 

Incumbent   The Revd. Christopher Swift (Chairman) 
Curate    The Revd. Pamela Barrie 
Assistant Priest  The Revd. Harold Nicholson 
 
 
Churchwardens  Howard Watson    From April 2011 
    Sylvia Carter     From April 2013 
Deputy Wardens  Nicky Addy     From April 2011 
    Margaret Bennet    From April 2013 
 
 
Representatives on the TBA from PCC membership 
Deanery Synod   
     
 
Elected Members  Mike Betchley     From April 2012 
     
    Janice Wetherall    From April 2013
    Angela Enock-Shore    From April 2013
    Neal Adolphus    From April 2013 
    Johnny Kilhams    From April 2013 
    Kathy Hodge     From April 2013 
 
    Guy Blythman     From April 2014 
    Carole Walsh     From April 2014 
    Pam Powell                                                     From April 2014 
    Maggie Hammond                   From April 2014 
 
Ex Officio   Liz Felsing     From Sept 2012 
 
Treasurer   Geoffrey Jones    From July 2013 
 
Secretary   Susan Smith     From May 2012 
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Summary of the activities of the PCC during 2014-2015 

The PCC met for 5 business meetings during the year with an average attendance of 76% 
which is slightly higher than in past years.  A brief meeting was held on 22nd March in 
order to approve the independently examined accounts.  It had been hoped to hold an 
Awayday in February/March but it proved not possible to find a suitable venue and date 
that worked for the majority of the PCC.  Many thanks go to everyone who has served on 
the PCC for their contributions, engagement and ideas that help make St Nicholas the 
vibrant church community it is. 
 
Across the year the PCC considered, initiated and debated many varied topics – the 
highlights I give below.  More detailed information on specifics can be found in the 
individual reports contained in this document.  The full minutes of the regular PCC 
meetings can always be found in the church porch and on the website. 
 
Meeting of 14th May 
 
 This was the first meeting of the newly formed PCC and we were reminded that 

the PCC is about directing the mission of St Nicholas and it’s resourcing.  We 
should be growing the life of God at St Nicholas both spiritually and numerically 
and finding out what God wants. 

 The Stewardship Appeal received only a 17% response rate – this represented only 
39 replies out of the 243 letters which had been sent out. 

 As it was becoming increasingly hard to recruit volunteers via the weekly notices, 
a noticeboard will be placed in the Parish Centre to advertise for help. 

 It was agreed that Sandy Swift be appointed to the role of Safeguarding Officer. 
 During the Rector’s Sabbatical, Howard Watson will act as lay-chair of the PCC. 

 
Meeting of 28th July 
 
 Linda Lane’s review had taken place and was deemed to have been a productive 

discussion. 
 The new website is up and running and the task of downloading audio of sermons 

was discussed. 
 The PCC agreed to the proposed contribution of £73,000 to the Common Fund. 
 In November, Will Aid will be launched and the PCC agreed to write to people 

asking them to consider St Nicholas in their wills. 
 A summary of the Quinquennial report was circulated following the inspection in 

June – the last having been in 2008.  Very little had been done between the 
reports but this was mainly due to the considerations of the restoration work. 

 The viability of installing projection equipment to use at certain services was 
raised and a working party would be established. 

 
Meeting of 29th September 
 
 The Restoration Fund now stands at £68,000 following a generous donation of 

£10,000. 
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 We were delighted to hear that our bid to English Heritage Lottery Fund was now 
through to the second phase.  This is a major achievement in itself. 

 Following the news from English Heritage, the Fabric Committee was now in a 
position to meet and press ahead.  A record of the work that has been done in the 
church/grounds will now be kept and will prove a valuable resource in the future. 

 The Church Concert series 2015 will be re-launched but with proceeds specifically 
for the music in the church. 

 A very thought-provoking report was read out from Sandy Swift following her 
visit to Milange.  In conclusion we should consider how seriously we take our 
commitment to Milange and the Christian community it serves.  

 
Meeting of 10th November 
 
 The Rector wished to express his thanks to Howard Watson for acting as Lay-chair 

during his Sabbatical. 
 Local Fees for 2015 – the PCC agreed to the music fees staying the same.  Since 

several weddings had been cancelled this year, a deposit of £100 will now be 
required. 

 The PCC discussed how we best approach stewardship in 2015.  Overall more 
ground work needs to be done since there is a difference in terms of approach 
between those not giving at all and those being asked to increase their 
contributions. 

 Calendar Priorities for 2015 – the PCC considered what events we should continue 
with during 2015.  The Pub Discussion Group had not really taken off in the way we 
had hoped but Faith & Film will remain but marketed in a different way. 

 The 400th Anniversary Patronal Festival will be held on 7th December with 
involvement from the school. 

 
Meeting of 19th January 
 
 The Treasurer was happy to report that the outturn for 2014 was better than had 

seemed likely during the year. 
 The Fabric Committee had pressed on and the only outstanding item deemed 

essential in the Quinquennial report was the moving of the shed. 
 Keys to the Parish Centre will now need to be signed for following the installation 

of a new lock. 
 The Rector had received an email and photographs from Milange depicting just 

how bad the new floods were.  The PCC agreed to make a £1000 contribution 
towards relief. 

 The PCC discussed whether Lent is important and if so, why?  In the past Lent 
programmes have looked good on paper and then not resonated with people.   

 The PCC unanimously agreed to support Howard Watson remaining as 
churchwarden for another year.  This would be beneficial to all due to his 
immense involvement in the English Heritage Lottery bid process. 

 
Susan Smith JP 
PCC Secretary – April 2015 
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Church Fabric Report 2014 
 
2014 was a very busy and encouraging year for the fabric of the church. Admittedly, soon 

after last year’s APCM we were rejected by the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF) for a grant 

for the repair of the South Transept. We were told that there was nothing wrong with 

our application but that they had run out of money and had to draw the line somewhere.  

Re-addressing some of the possible outcomes to the community of the repair, we 

applied again and heard in September that we were through Phase 1, a major hurdle in 

the process.  The HLF is only interested in the repair of the transept and will give a grant 

solely for its repair. Meanwhile the team of Colin Barnard, Geoffrey Jones (although 

recently limited, of course, by his sad illness) and Howard, continue with the application 

in the second round. More news is expected later this year, although at the time of 

writing the specification and drawings are with the HLF and English Heritage and 

application for a faculty to the Diocese is in process. 

The year also featured the quinquennial inspection. This was a year late for no fault of 

ours. The report was compiled by Ian Angus who had succeeded Ian Stewart on his 

retirement. The former will also act for us for the South Transept work. The report 

consists of over 30 pages of detail with recommendations of items for urgent attention, 

attention with 18 months, attention within 5 years and long term repairs or desirable 

improvements. The Fabric Committee under Mike Betchley immediately set about the 

urgent repairs which concerned items on the roof, overhauling the First World War 

Memorial cabinet, and removing the shed from the exterior north wall of the church. 

During the year over £24,000 flowed into the general restoration fund. This will be used 

for the improvements and repairs after the South Transept is finished. There were some 

significant donations helped also by the splendid exhibition staged in August by Wendy 

Jay and her team. The selling of ‘bricks’ both at the exhibition and by her indefatigable 

efforts in going from shop to shop in the village, contributed  to the total. 

Our thanks to all who contributed in any way to the preservation of the fabric of the 

church during 2014. 

 

 

Howard Watson and Sylvia Carter – Churchwardens 

Mike Betchley – Chair of Fabric Committee 
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Financial Statement of the Parochial Church Council 
Report by the Treasurer 

 

I am grateful to Sylvia and Howard for dealing with treasury matters when I was in 
hospital. I am also grateful to Linda for delivering items to my home whilst I had limited 
mobility. I should also record that Imogen (my daughter) banked cheques and cash on 
my behalf. 
We started 2014 with a forecast shortfall of £7,000 on receipts for the General Fund 
merely to break even. The responses to the appeal by John Child for additional gifts to 
stewardship produced less than we needed. Fortunately, with subsequent donations, the 
result for the year was just short of break even. Break even is a modest target; we should 
aim to do better so that the balance in the account is sufficient during the following year 
to offset the tendency for payments to exceed receipts until the balance is restored by 
Gift Aid. 
Receipts from stewardship, collections and donations, boosted by Gift Aid (which, from 
2014, can be claimed from up to £5,000 of collections – providing an additional £1,250) 
account for 75% of total receipts and cover 85% of committed payments. We are most 
grateful for these gifts and trust that this level of giving will be maintained and, where 
possible, increased.  
A new feature in 2014 was the opportunity to pay for flowers in memory of loved ones. 
Contributions to the “Flower Fund”, amounting to £820, accounted for 40% of the total 
cost of flowers. After taking into account the amount contributed for flowers at 
weddings, less than £200 was required from the General Fund rather than the £1,000 that 
would otherwise have been needed.   
During 2014, £24,000 was contributed to the Church Restoration Fund by MyDonate (on 
line), Love2Donate (funerals), the “buy a brick” campaign launched by Wendy Jay, The 
Friends of St Nicholas, part of the proceeds from the Village and Winter Fairs, concerts 
organised by our Director of Music, and individual donations. After initial exploratory and 
publicity costs, the current balance in the Fund amounts to £70,000. The Building Fabric 
Fund, which had been incorporated into the Restoration Fund, has been re-established as 
a separate fund with an initial balance of £6,335. This Fund will contribute to the cost of 
work identified in the 2014 quinquennial inspection as requiring attention. 
A new restricted fund has been established from legacy money (which had been held in 
an investment account) to contribute to the cost of projection equipment in the church. 
This will improve visibility during services and provide top quality facilities for showing 
films relevant to the history of St Nicholas Church. 
The net revenue from Shepperton News was 48% lower than in 2013. Costs were higher 
by 6.3% following an increase in printing costs from March. Receipts were down by 14.6% 
partly due to arrears on payments by advertisers. The Advertising Manager also refers to 
the loss of long term advertisers who have moved away, closed the business or retired. 
He says that it is proving difficult to find new advertisers to fill the vacated space. 
Overall, the outturn for the year was better than seemed likely during the year.  

 
 
 

Geoffrey Jones (March 2015)    
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St Nicholas Parish Centre 2014-15  -  Manager’s Report 
 

The past year has seen some changes and developments most of which are welcome but, 
nonetheless, there is one which has been causing concern for a while. Let us deal with 
this first. I refer to the fact that income is not keeping up with expenditure. Yes, we do 
have a steady trickle of private and commercial bookings; yes, we do advertise in 
Shepperton News and  in Spelthorne Council publications and on our own website. We 
have looked at ways of saving money but there are certain overheads that have to be 
maintained if the Centre is to remain open. A radical solution but not one seriously 
considered by the Management Committee would be to replace the morning activities 
for children and parents which bring in moderate revenue, with something more 
commercial bringing in considerably more income. This, however, would counter against 
an important part of the ministry of St Nicholas and, in any case, there would be no 
guarantee of takers as we are limited in the numbers with which we can cope. 
 
On the positive side, this year has seen the first full one of our Parish Administrator, Linda 
Lane. She now runs the office and, although her work is mainly church-related, she 
makes an important contribution to the Centre in that she is in post four mornings a 
week. We have tried to maintain the presence of volunteers on most mornings and a 
very grateful for the continued support of Terry Shore, Guy Blythman and Peter Morley in 
this regard. Kay Stapleton continues her invaluable work on the service sheets at home 
and Terry Tracey does much the same with the Notices. 
 
This year has seen two important departures: Margaret Hughes as Housekeeper – we 
thank her for all that she has done – and Trevor Stapleton as a very competent Treasurer. 
Trevor seems to have been on the Committee for as long as any can remember. It was 
only understandable after the illness and operations earlier in the year that he should 
stand down. We cannot thank him enough for what he achieved. 
 
The posts have been admirably filled by Julia Jelley as Housekeeper – it is good to 
welcome her back to the team - and by John Child as Treasurer. He comes with the 
experience of having much to do with the finances of the building of the Centre back in 
the 1990s. 
Peter Morley continues his essential work as Health and Safety Officer, whilst it is great 
to have Mike Betchley back after further illness earlier in the year. His contribution as 
Maintenance Officer is invaluable, there being many instances of his handiwork around 
the Centre. Our Chairman, Mike Wood, keeps his eye on things and is not afraid of 
excellent hands-on work as witness the renewed notice boards in the Library which he 
did during the year. 
 
Finally, on a personal note, this is my last report. With increasing responsibilities in 
continuing as Churchwarden for work on grant applications for the work on the South 
Transept, I think it is time to move aside. I am delighted that Julia Jelly, in addition to her 
role as Housekeeper, will resume the role she previously had, although with slightly 
decreased demands due to the presence of the Parish Administrator. 
 
Howard Watson   (March 2015) 
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St Nicholas Parish Centre Income & Expenditure Account 
For the year ending 31ST December 2014 

 

2013  INCOME  2014  2013 EXPENDITURE  2014 

7145  Commercial  8056  3016 Gas   3552 

799  Private     280  1977 Electricity  1144 

1063  Interest     267  3061 Cleaning  3444 

510  Church & Misc   606  187 Water Rates     300 

 348 Telephone     524 

4060  Deficit   3192  390 Office      488 

       785 Housekeeping     473 

       640 Refuse Collection     733 

              3058 Maintenance    1430 

        115 Misc          313 

13,577     12,401  13,577    12,401 

 

BALANCE SHEET AS AT 31st DECEMBER 2014 

Opening Balance 1/1/14   18,291   Nat West current a/c  1,791 

Less deficit      3,192   Business Reserve 6,308 

        NatWest Fixed rate 7,000 

        

     15,099      15,099 

Note: Nat West fixed rate bond matures 7th April 2015 

John Child (Hon Treasurer) 15.1.15 

I have examined the books of account and vouchers etc provided by the Hon Treasurer and 

confirm that these accounts are in accordance therewith. 

 

K Hodge (Hon Auditor) 26.1.15 
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St Nicholas Church Electoral Roll Report 

March  2015 

 

SUMMARY 

 

               Number on Previous Roll   270 

   

  Number Removed from Previous Roll   16 

        ___ 

         

        254 

 

Number Added to Roll     13     

                           ___ 

 

  Total on New Roll    267 

 

 

      

          

 

____________________________________ 

 

Doris Neville Davies – Electoral Roll Officer 

 

29thth March, 2015 
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St Nicholas Church Music Report 
 
 

 

This year the music at St. Nicholas has gone from strength to strength. The year started 
off with a trip to Salisbury Cathedral to sing choral evensong which saw us taking a coach 
of singers and supporters on a day trip to Salisbury. The choir are currently working 
towards their next trip to Ely Cathedral which has already got more people signed up 
than last year. It is turning in to a bit of an annual event!! 
 
The biggest addition to the choir has been the introduction of Johnny’s young choristers. 
They were installed and given their robes at the Christmas service and have been joining 
the choir for the services in the school and also whenever they can on other Sundays. 
This has proven to be a challenging but worthwhile venture as the children have been 
exposed to a level of musical tuition that they might not have received elsewhere. They 
will be joining us on our trip to Ely. 
 
The music group continues to support the 11.15 service with the third Sunday being the 
service where all the musicians come together. The music in this service will continue to 
develop and improve throughout the next year. 
 
The concert series has started again and Johnny has got together a broad and exciting 
collection of concerts all raising money for the church. So far we have had a romantic 
evening and a come and sing day raising a total of £600. The aim is to raise around £3000 
throughout the year and any help you can give Johnny to get the word out about them 
please do get in touch with him. 
 
The music in the 9.30am service will be developed throughout the next year and 
although Johnny introduces new settings of the Gloria, Agnus Dei etc, the introduction of 
new hymns will take place throughout the next few months and we hope you will share 
your thoughts on these. 
 

 

 
Jonathan Kilhams 
Director of Music 
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St  Nicholas Mothers’ Union 
Report 2014 

 
 
 

The 2013 Christmas party was held at Pauline Prouts, everyone provided a plate of food, 
and we had a good variety of dishes. It was a most enjoyable afternoon. 
 
Members signed Christmas cards for 2013 for delivery to Bronzefield Prison and we have 
agreed to do the same this year. 
 
We have been entertained with various speakers this year all of whom have been very 
interesting.  The February meeting had to be cancelled due to the flooding in 
Shepperton. 
We have also had some fun quizzes provided by Liane Betchley. 
 
We have been involved with the Deanery, members attended the Lady Day service  and 
also the World Day of Prayer . We have provided funds to buy duvets for the Furnish 
Project and also members helped with the packing of boxes. Unfortunately no members 
could attend the recent Quiet Evening.  
 
Making the posies for Mothering Day Sunday was different this year. We were asked to 
make them during Messy Church, when the children attending could watch how we 
made them. 
 
This year St. Mary’s Sunbury and St. Nicholas shared a coach to go to The Annual Service 
at St Paul’s Cathedral. 
 
We are still hosting and cooking for Marriage Preparation Suppers. 
 
It has been a very sad year for our group 2 of our members died, one of whom was a long 
standing member, they are both very much missed. 
The members are ageing and becoming infirm, so we are a smaller group now. 
 
 
 
 
 
Ann Parkin 
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Baptism Visitors Report 
 
 

This year has again been a busy one for our Baptism Visitors with a slight dip in numbers.  
Last year there were 29 Baptisms and this year there were 26, equally split between girls 
and boys. We already have several Baptisms in the pipeline for the next few months.  
 
As I reported last year, we have a strong team of Visitors who are always so willing to 
carry out the visits which makes my job much better.  They are Liz Crighton, Lisa Longley, 
Kathy Crawford, myself, with Nicky Addy visiting again when she is needed. 
 
During the year, we have made a few small changes to the way we work.  The booklets 
that are given to every family are proving very helpful.  We are also offering the families a 
cup of tea before the Baptism Preparation Class starts which gives them a chance to chat 
before hand and break the ice a little bit.  We also don't expect our Visitors to attend all 
the Preparation meetings as three of the five of us have heavy work commitments and 
we are anxious not to overload them.  
 
As usual, we are supported by Chris, Elizabeth and Pamela in this Ministry, for which we 
are very grateful. 
 
As you can see, we are a very small team, which can put pressure on us at times.  I have 
also told Chris that I would like to stand down as leader of the Group, after doing it for 
several years.  I would still like to be a Visitor but feel it is time for a fresh pair of eyes to 
take this on.  If you are interested in being part of this group, please speak to me or any 
of the clergy.  It is a lovely Ministry to be part of and you will be well supported by other 
members of the Team. 
 
Jenny Adolphus 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Chaplaincy among Deaf and Deafblind People 
 

I continue to act as the contact point of Rev. Anne Richardson who is the Chaplin for the 
Deaf and Deafblind within the Diocese.  She will help Parishes to conduct services for 
those who cannot hear or in some cases see.  We have not needed to call on her services 
during the past year.  Should anyone know of any people who would benefit from such 
help within the Parish, could they contact me through the Parish Centre. 
 
Ken Neville-Davies 
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St Nicholas Parent and Toddler Group 
 
 

The Toddler Group continues to flourish and is in action in the Parish Centre on Monday 
and Wednesday mornings during term time.  Mondays continues to be quiet and we try 
to encourage parents with babies to come on that day.  Wednesdays are usually very 
busy and it is a time when we provide simple craft activities as well as the wide range of 
toys.  Each session ends with singing and music.  

Twice a month we have a simple time of worship in the church with stories and music. 
This is usually led by Elizabeth or Chris and everyone looks forward to this special time. 

For the parents there is the opportunity to meet and chat with each other over a cup of 
tea or coffee.  Margaret and Pauline are always ready to lend a listening ear. 

The groups provide an easy link with our baptism families and also with the 11.15 All-age 
Worship on Sunday mornings as well as with Messy Church. 

 

Elizabeth Greenwood 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
  

Faith and Film 
 
 

This initiative, in which we look at films which are not necessarily of a specifically religious 
nature but which focus on issues of spirituality, suffering and redemption, has been 
revived, the new season starting on 16th March with the much acclaimed “Twelve Years 
A Slave”. Set in the USA during the 1840s, this is a harrowing and deeply moving account 
of former slave Solomon Northup, an intelligent and educated man who was granted his 
liberty, but then kidnapped and resold into slavery, in one of many such incidents during 
this period. 
  
 
Guy Blythman 
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The Friends of St Nicholas 

The Friends of St Nicholas is a unique organisation in our community.  Our aim is to link 
people of all denominations, or none, for whom the church building in its ancient setting 
carries a sense of continuity and identity.  For this purpose the Friends organise social 
and cultural events, strengthening the links between us, raising money and having fun. 
 
This has been a busy year for the Friends, the 400th anniversary of the present church 
building, and we have organised no less than a dozen events.  Among them was the very 
successful ball, organised with the additional help of Nicky Searle and Jane Davies.  
Alongside that, there were suppers, with concerts or speakers, the ever popular New 
Year Jazz Lunch, and most, recently, a Barn Dance. 
 
In all, we have contributed £6,500 to the Restoration Fund, with £1,000 in reserve to 
restore the Thomas Love Peacock grave in the cemetery, as well as restoring the World 
War I Roll of Honour cabinet, and replacing the notice cabinet at the church gate. 
 
Among other projects, we have a DVD of the celebrations of 350th anniversary of the 
church, available, on sale, at the APCM, a group of needlewomen are working a tapestry 
for the wedding kneeler, and we have produced a guidebook, and note and gift cards. 
 
This year Clive Tibbits has retired as Chair, and his place has been taken by Maggie 
Hammond, and Hilary Grimes has taken over from Margaret Bennet as Treasurer.  Our 
thanks to Clive and Margaret for all their work.  Our stalwart Secretary, Julia Jelley, 
without whom none of this would happen, remains in post.  Geoffrey Jones, who ran our 
website, and was a great helper at all our events, will be sadly missed. 
 
We are always looking for more Friends.  Please come and join us. 
 
 
 
Maggie Hammond 
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St Nicholas Walkers 2015 
 

 

This last year, we have continued walking mainly in the Surrey Hills, enjoying walks 

around Box Hill and Leith Hill, Chilworth and St. Martha’s Hill, through meadows and 

farmland, crossing streams and seeing amazing views.  We have also begun to explore 

the Surrey Heaths, with a walk at Hindhead Common around the rim of the Devil’s Punch 

Bowl through woodland and along sandy tracks over heathland, grazed by wild ponies. 

Our next walk, date yet to be announced, will be a five to six mile walk at Thursley and 

Ockley Common, crossing one of the finest examples of mire and wet heath in Southern 

England, on an extensive network of board walks. It is an area renowned for dragon and 

damsel flies and breeding birds associated with lowland heath. 

Our weekday walks are usually between five to six miles, led by Elizabeth, Jo and John 

and other walkers in the group, sharing their favourite walks, or exploring new areas 

described in the various books of Surrey walks. The more strenuous seven to eight mile 

walks are led enthusiastically by Peter and Liz on Saturdays. Everyone is welcome to join 

us by simply turning up outside St. Nicholas Church on the advertised day and time, 

equipped with a packed lunch, sturdy shoes or walking boots, and a waterproof jacket. 

We usually end our walks, gathered together sitting, chatting and enjoying refreshing 

drinks in a nearby café or pub, one village pub this last year being especially memorable 

for its wonderful hot chocolate, topped with a mountain peak of cream!  

We look forward to welcoming you all! 

 

 

Elizabeth Greenwood, Jo and John Child. 
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Messy Church 

 

We have continued to develop the ministry of Messy Church to parents and children 

together, increasing the frequency to two services on a Saturday during most school 

terms.  Numbers have stabilised at around with 17 adults and 25 children at the 

November 2014 service.  Attenders comprise families who come to the 9.30 am Sunday 

service/Young Church, families who come to the 11.15 am All Age Worship services as well 

as families who do not otherwise attend St Nicholas. 

 

The November Messy Church service was on the themes of New Beginnings:  that is, 

God's promise after the flood, God's promise of descendants to Abraham, God's promise 

of a homeland to the Hebrews released from slavery in Egypt, God's promise that a 

descendant of  King David would be the Messiah & finally God's promise to Mary that she 

would bear His Son.  The most recent Messy Church then concentrated on the story of 

Noah.  It is intended that the remaining Messy Churches this year will tell the stories of 

those other instances of God's promise to his people, in more detail. 

 

We have continued to develop and adjust the structure of the service so the stories and 

activities are delivered as a free-flow carousel to small groups of children with their 

parents, with opening and closing sections involving all those attending to draw the 

teaching and worship together.  This approach has been generally well received and has 

had the advantage of developing the leadership skills and confidence of a wider range of 

team members.  About twenty-one different church members have contributed to Messy 

Church over the last year, either in preparation of resources, as worship or activity 

leaders on the day, or as part of the catering and clean-up crews.  Experience has shown 

that we need at least twelve team members for each Messy Church service.  So far this 

ministry has benefited from the support of a wide range of the church family, some of 

whom have not previously been involved in ministry to children and young families.  

Nevertheless, each Messy Church is largely planned and prepared by a small regular 

group of people.  If it is to develop further, we hope that more focussed teams will 

become established to take responsibility for the different aspects involved in delivering 

this type of service, so that we do not risk this ministry becoming too dependant on just 

a few individuals. 

 

Margaret Bennet 
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St Nicholas Winter Fair 
 
 

 
Last November saw the first of the Winter/Christmas fairs in Shepperton being held in 
our Village Hall which was our own Church Fair.  We had a very successful time with well 
over £1000 being raised.  
 
So many people commented on the really lovely atmosphere and there was a buzz of 
people enjoying themselves all through the morning.  We had a variety of stalls, raffles 
and tombolas and also Father Christmas visited us again and very much enjoyed himself, 
although he did say he got rather hot as he is used to a colder climate!  There was so 
much to do and take part in including activities for children which is always successful.  
The home made cakes were especially delicious this year a lot of them made by one of 
our new Dads to the church!  Equal opportunities flourishes at St Nicholas!  We had a very 
successful new stall this year which was hand made Christmas Crafts.  There were some 
beautiful things on this stall, showing what a talented lot of people in our midst.  
 
None of this would be possible without the great team of helpers who do so much 
before the event and even more helpers who turn up on the day.  None of this would 
happen without you all. Thank you. We would love to welcome new comers to the 
planning group so please speak to me if you are interested.  It is not too early to start 
saving items for this year’s fair to be held on Saturday 14th November in the Village Hall.  
 
 
Jenny Adolphus 
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Young Church 

 

Young Church continues to provide sessions comprising teaching, worship and craft 

activities for children during all Sunday morning 9.30 services except those on the 1st 

Sunday of each month and during August.  Its programme follows the lectionary, 

generally using resource materials developed by ROOTS for Churches Ltd, a partnership 

of churches and Christian organisations.  It is usually attended by between two to six 

different children, aged from two to about twelve years old, and drawn from about ten 

families.  Very few attend every week. 

 

Since September when Lorraine Russell dropped out due to pressure of work, the 

present team comprises  Ceinwen Upton (2nd Sunday), Margaret Bennet (3rd Sunday) and 

Elizabeth Harrow & Mike Ralph (4th Sunday).  It is not at all satisfactory to have only one 

leader per session.  Since September Margaret Bennet has been supporting Ceinwen 

Upton during the 2nd Sunday sessions, whilst she herself usually relies upon one of the 

parents remaining in Young Church with their child, during the 3rd Sunday session that 

she would otherwise lead on her own.  We are in urgent need of two more adults to join 

the team to ensure that we have at least two adults in attendance at every session.  This 

is necessary for both practical and safe-guarding reasons.  Young Church provides a 

service not only to the children who attend, but to their parents, in that it enables them 

to take a full part in the adult church service.  This is not possible if we need one or more 

of those parents to remain in the Young Church meeting to support a lone leader. 

 

We do urge Church members to consider whether they might take part in this extremely 

important part of the church's ministry.  People should not feel discouraged from 

offering their services because they do not have children of an age to take part! 

 

Margaret Bennet 
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Rector’s Reflection for the APCM – 2105 

 

Living on the edge of London we often feel remote from Diocesan life, so there may only 

be a vague awareness of the Capital Vision 2020 process which is currently taking place. It 

has three key words associated with it: Confident Creative Compassionate. It also looks 

for people - that is us at St. Nicholas - to be ambassadors for Christ in our daily lives.  

That is bound to be a different business in a society in which faith is seen as a private 

matter and often appears to be being squeezed from the lives we live together, 

compared to one in which the Church was acknowledged as a significant player in our 

society. A bright and very honest young priest spoke recently over lunch of a Church that 

is largely being deserted by the young professional classes; and, you might add, having 

already largely lost people from a non-professional background. 

It all sounds very gloomy.  But, as the great teacher said, “Keep your mind in hell and 

despair not”! How do we see the call to be ambassadors for Christ in our daily lives? How 

can we show people the riches and beauty of Christ, without being either snobby or 

shallow? 

We’ll set up a response board in the north transept - the place of baptism historically in 

our church building, where people make a beginning in the depths of Christ’s love and 

power - on the wall leading into the parish centre. This is for the write your thoughts; but 

let’s take a pause now and if anybody has a response then this morning we could make a 

start on saying how we want to engage with this calling: to be ambassadors for Christ in 

our daily lives.  
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